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Your Excellencies, Mr. Chairman, President Nakao, Esteemed Governors, 
Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
It is with great pleasure to participate in the Forty-Ninth Annual meeting of the Asian 
Development Bank held here in the historic and yet vibrant city of Frankfurt. I would like to take 
this opportunity to extend my sincere gratitude to the Government of Federal Republic of 
Germany for hosting the Annual Meeting and the warm hospitality extended to all of us. 
 

As both the global and regional economies are experiencing slow economic recovery, 
uncertainties and vulnerabilities still remain for the emerging markets. Foreign direct investment 
from developed countries into developing and emerging economies has decreased in the past 
several years, and prospects of increased financial inflow remain uncertain. Volatility of the 
commodity market continues to present a serious challenge for natural resource dependent 
countries in terms of maintaining macroeconomic stability and implementing the Government’s 
development strategies. To overcome these, countries like Mongolia has taken major policy 
actions and adjustments including budget restructuring to enhance and promote quality 
spending, reforms to enhance the effectiveness and sustainability of social welfare, ensure 
investment friendly climate and support private sector operations. 
 
Over the last 25 years, Mongolian economy has changed drastically, expanded its range of 
partners from multilateral organizations to world known business moguls, opened up it’s 
economy to the rest of the world, developing it’s partnership with third neighbor countries and 
became the fastest growing economy. Despite the current commodity market fallback and other 
short-term challenges, the gradual economic recovery is expected in response to active and 
prudent policy reforms. We continue to take policy actions to strengthen the fiscal and monetary 
policies by improving the legal environment in support of long-term sustainable development, 
expanding the economy by establishing favorable investment climate and creating an 
investment platform for foreign investors for the mega projects. We believe that medium and 
long term prospects of Mongolia are promising. In the near-term, potential GDP growth looks 
promising as a result of FDI and capital spending on the Oyu Tolgoi Project Second phase. 
 

It is noteworthy to mention that in 2015, we have adopted the Sustainable Development goals. 
In order to enhance the efficiency the Government of Mongolia has formulated two major 
policies - Development Policy and Planning Law and Sustainable Development Goals based 
Mongolia Sustainable Development Vision 2030. We believe these policy papers will be a 
rudder for sustainable long and medium term socio-economic development. There will be many 
challenges ahead in implementing the Sustainable Development Goals and the need for both 
infrastructure development and affordable energy still remain as major challenges in the 
emerging markets. We believe as we take on these challenges, ADB will continue to play an 
important role and take necessary measures to support us in the most efficient and effective 
manner it sees fit. 
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Taking this opportunity, I would like to extend my appreciation to President Nakao for his 
leadership and guidance in the merger of the ADF and OCR as it expands the lending capacity 
of ADB and enhancing its operations. 
 
It is my pleasure to highlight the 25th Anniversary of our cooperation between the Government of 
Mongolia and Asian Development Bank. We would like to thank ADB for its close partnership, 
supporting the key socio-economic sectors such as infrastructure, health and social sectors to 
meet the growing development needs in Mongolia. We believe the most important success and 
value of our cooperation lies in the policy level consultations and cooperation in improving the 
legal environment and introducing systemic reforms. 
 
With this opportunity, I am pleased to invite you to the 12th ASEM Finance Ministers’ Meeting, 
to be held on 9-10 June in Ulaanbaatar, Mongolia. The Finance Ministers’ Meeting will 
determine the future partnership between Asia and Europe for prosperous connectivity. We 
encourage all members to actively participate and provide their fruitful input for future 
cooperation between Asia and Europe. 
 
In conclusion, please allow me to express my gratitude once again to the Government of the 
Federal Republic of Germany for their hospitality. As always, we remain thankful to ADB for the 
continued support for the development of Mongolia and look forward to a strong, efficient and 
fruitful cooperation in the following years. 
 
Thank you. 


